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MINUTES OF THE EAGLE MOUNTAIN PLANNING COMMISSION MEETING
Eagle Mountain City Offices 1680 E. Heritage Drive, Eagle Mountain, UT  84043

December 14, 2004

Tom Maher called the meeting to order at 6:02 p.m.


Roll Call:

Commissioners Present:  Tom Tom Maher, Rich Steinkopf, Chris Kemp, John Malone

Others Present:

Christie Buxton, Rich Black, John Wallace, Charlotte Ducos, Branden Reall, Jim and Ruby Hurdly, Janice Shaw

City Staff:

Planning Director:
Shawn Warnke

City Planner:

Adam Lenhard


Planning Coordinator:
Jenalee Cheever


City Engineer:

Korey Walker
1.
Pledge of Allegiance


Tom Maher led the commission and audience in the pledge of allegiance.
2.
Declaration of Conflicts of Interest

None
3. Status Report from City Council

A.   Animal Control Ordinance
Mr. Lenhard explained that the Animal Control Ordinance would be coming back to the commission for another public hearing.  Mr. Lenhard explained that the idea behind the new Ordinance would be to have a full time animal control officer.  

B. Pioneer Addition Development Agreements
Shawn Warnke told the Planning Commission that the Pioneer Addition Development Agreement was approved.  

C.   City Council Applications
Mr. Warnke Explained to the Commission that the City Council is now accepting applications for new City Council Members.  Mr. Warnke explained that Diane Jacob had resigned so her position would need to be filled as well as Mark Madsen.  
4.
Minutes

A.   January 13, 2004

B.   March 23, 2004


C.   April 13, 2004


D.   April 27, 2004


E.   June 8, 2004
MOTION:
Rich Steinkopf made a motion to approve the minutes of January 13, March 23, April 13, April 27, and June 8 of 2004.


Chris Kemp seconded the motion.  Ayes: 4, Nays: 0.  Motion passed.
5.
Agenda Items

A. Valley View, Preliminary Plat

Adam Lenhard explained that the Valley View Ranch South parcel is located north of SR 73 between the North and Meadow Ranch subdivisions.

Mr. Lenhard explained to the Commission that this project was a portion of the Master Development Plan Map that was approved by the City Council.  

Mr. Walker told the Planning Commission that some work will need to be done on the intersection that connects with SR 73 to accommodate the volumes of traffic that there will be.  Mr. Walker explained that UDOT will need to be involved and that the developer must get approval from UDOT.
Mr. Walker explained that when the developer presents this to UDOT that the City, UDOT and the developer sit down and talked about problems that are foreseen with this project. 

Mr. Lenhard explained to the Planning Commission that the fingers from tickville wash going into some of the lots need to be appropriately treated to ensure that erosion doesn’t effect the lots in the future.
Mr. Walker told the Planning Commission that the north east corner of Mountain View Drive would need to be straightened out.

Discussion took place concerning a secondary access.  The Developer told the Planning Commission that a secondary access would be built with the second phase.

Mr. Walker asked the developer how the Church would be sewered.  The Developer stated that the Church would have a septic tank.

Mr. Walker explained to the Commission that there were some geometric concerns with the intersection tying in with SR 73 and tying back into 1400 West.  Mr. Walker stated a traffic study would be beneficial because it would show the problems that will arise.  Mr. Walker suggested that a traffic study be done before giving preliminary approval because there could possibly be some changes in the alignment of the road.

Discussion took place concerning setbacks.  Mr. Lenhard stated that no setbacks have been agreed upon and that the development agreement did not spell out any specified setbacks.  Mr. Lenhard explained that because of this that the Staff and Commission refer to the equivalent residential zone density standards.  Mr. Lenhard said that this would give a 25 foot setback on the sides and 50 feet in the rear yard.
The developer explained to the commission that on the one acre lots he would like to see 30 feet for the side setbacks and 50 feet on the rear setbacks.  The developer said he would like to see for the half acres a 10 side setback and a 25 foot setback for the front.

 Discussion took place concerning the side setback.  The Commission, Staff and Developer agreed that a 30 foot side setback would be possible.
Discussion took place regarding the 50 foot setback for the back yards to give the city a way to access tickville wash so that maintenance could be done and in case of any problems that may occur.  
Mr. Lenhard explained to the Commission that there was a concern with the slope of the hill.  Mr. Lenhard explained that the standard in the development code prohibits construction on a slope greater than 25%.  Mr. Lenhard told the Commission that the slope of the hill did not exceed 10%.

Mr. Walker explained to the commission that most of the hill would be leveled out to accommodate the homes that would be built on that area.  

The Developer explained to the Commission that lot 41 goes through the upper and lower portion which puts them at 93 lots.  The Developer told the Commission that he planned on leaving that lot out and putting it in later so that the lots would not exceed 92, which was shown on the bubble plan.  

Mr. Warnke asked if lot 93 would then be plated with a later phase.

The Developer told Mr. Warnke said that lot 93 would be contained in the next phase.

Tom Maher opened the public hearing at 6:51 p.m.
Brandon Reall told the Planning Commission that he came in about two months ago and had brought up his concern about the wash. Mr. Reall stated to the Commission that he expressed concern with lots 86, 90 and 93.  Mr. Reall explained that these lots had fingers or pockets of the wash that extended into them.  Mr. Reall stated that he had taken the City Engineers out to look at it.  Mr. Reall said that some of these fingers or pockets have been filled in on other subdivisions are now eroding away.  Mr. Reall said that he would like to see this issue addressed soon because it is a concern.  

Christie Buxton, North Ranch, explained to the Planning Commission that she would like to see the setbacks put into law so that no problems will occur later on.    

Charolette Ducos, North Ranch, explained to the Commission that she understands that the density is set but would like to see the lots in the plat widened.  
John Wallace, builder, asked Mr. Walker if the County Health Department had to sign off on the Plat because the entire subdivision has septic tanks instead of a sewer system.
Mr. Walker told Mr. Wallace that it was individual so each building permit submitted would each need to be signed off by the County Health Department.

Mr. Wallace told the Planning Commission that he would like to see a 25 foot side setback on the half acre lots for this subdivision.  

Rob Bateman, Cedar Pass H.O.A., expressed his concern with the soil near Tickville Wash being disturbed.  Mr. Bateman told the Commission that through past experiences it is proven that as soon as the soil around the wash is disturbed it sluffs off.  Mr. Bateman said that he has seen people down in the wash with backhoes trying to resculpt the wash.
Mr. Walker explained to Mr. Bateman that this issue is governed by the State and that any stream alterations need to be approved through the State and in this case that anyone wanting to alter the stream would need to have State approval.
Rich Black, North Ranch H.O.A., expressed concern with the speeding issue on Canyon Wash.  Mr. Black told the Commission that he can see several main access roads potentially having a speeding issue.  Mr. Black told the Commission that he was also concerned with North Ranch being a construction entrance down Canyon Wash.
Scott Kirkland explained to the Commission that a 20 foot wide home does not give a rural feel.  Mr. Kirkland explained that he would like to see some setbacks that would allow for a rural feel.  

Chris Anderton told the Commission that he was highly concerned with the lots that are being developed extremely close to the fingers that extend into the lots from the wash.  Mr. Anderton told the Commission that he would like to see at least a 50 foot back setback to avoid problems with children playing by the was and a loss of homeowners property.

The Developer explained to the Commission that a 100 foot wide lot is a good sized lot for a custom home to be built on.  The Developer explained that if this is narrowed down to a 50 foot wide lot is not a custom home size lot.  

The Developer asked the Commission if there could be a 30 foot total for the side setbacks with a 12 foot minimum on one side, so that there could be a 12 foot and an 18 foot side to give variety in the subdivision.

Jim Smith with North Ranch asked the Planning Commission what will happen if lots cannot get approval for their septic tanks from the County.

Tom Maher explained to Mr. Smith that the lots not approved by the County for a septic tank would not be allowed to build.  

Tom Maher closed the public hearing at 7:25 p.m.  

 John Malone expressed his concern with Tickville Wash.  Mr. Malone said that he was concerned with the soil becoming a major issue in the future and would like to see this issue addressed now rather than later. 
Mr. Steinkopf also expressed his concern with Tickville Wash.  Mr. Steinkopf said that he agreed with Mr. Malone’s statement.  Mr. Steinkopf said that he would like a wide as setback as possible.  Mr. Steinkopf said that he liked the idea of a 30 foot total for side setbacks with the variation with each lot to give more of a variety.

Mr. Wallace said that he would not like to see the front and back setbacks restricted because of the need to place a septic tank either in the front or the back of the home.  Mr. Wallace told Mr. Walker that he would like to put the septic tank in the front of the homes just in case that thirty years down the road a sewer system becomes available because it makes it easier to tie onto the sewer.

Chris Kemp asked Mr. Walker how long the septic tanks will last. 
Mr. Wallker said that the question is how long to they last if they are improperly maintained and how long to they last if they are properly maintained.  Mr. Walker explained that he had made a proposal to the City Council to create within the H.O.A. or create a requirement that every septic tank be cleaned every five years.  Mr. Walker explained that studies have shown that as long as septic tanks are maintained every five years their life is infinite.
Discussion took place concerning the intersection on SR 73.  Mr. Walker explained that there will be a lot of traffic back up during the peak times with people trying to turn left onto SR 73.
MOTION:
Rich Steinkopf moved that the Planning Commission approve the preliminary plat for the Valley View Ranch South subdivision subject to the following conditions: 

1. That the number of half-acre lots is reduced by one to conform to the vested density of the Master Development Plan.

2. That the park area for this phase is secured for dedication and improvement in future phases (see attached letter).

3. That the storm drain calculations verify that the curb and gutter can handle expected flows.

4. That SR 73 is widened according to UDOT regulations.
5. That there is approval from UDOT for the entry on SR 73.

6. That Tickville wash needs to be engineered and looked at very closely in regards to erosion, sluff off and the fingers on lots 62, 86, 90, 91  and 93.

7. That an uninterrupted drivable access be provided to Tickville Wash for a 25 foot easement.

8. That the setbacks for one acre lots be 50 feet in the front, 50 feet in the back and 30 feet on each side setback for a total of 60 feet, and that the setbacks for the half acre lots be 25 feet in the front, 25 feet in the back and a 30 foot total on the side setbacks and that the final plat to show with flexibility on difficult lots with a twelve foot minimum on one side and to be staggered.
9. That in the CC&R’s it states that homeowners will be required to show evidence of their septic tank having been pumped out every five years at a maximum.
10. That the intersection of Valley View Drive and Mountain View Drive to be concurrent with city standards.

11. That a full right of way be deeded to the church in front of lots 41 through 44.
12. Vacate section of road by SR 73 to 14400 West.
Chris Kemp Seconded the motion.  Ayes: 4, Nays: 0.  Motion Passed.
B. The Ranches Master Development Plan Amendment

Mr. Warnke explained that the amendment is to transfer density to the Spring Valley and Lone Tree Subdivisions.  Mr. Warnke said that approximately thirty dwelling units will be taken out of Joe’s Dugout and will be transferred to Lone Tree and Spring Valley.
Discussion took place concerning a school.  The developer stated that they had approached the school district and have suggested different locations for a school but the district has declined.
Mr. Warnke told the Commission that they might want to discuss with the developer about including a church site.  

The Developer stated that a church site had been planned.

Discussion took place concerning SID payments.  Mr. Warnke explained that the applicant would need to pay the SID payment on the .4 acre parcel that is being transferred.  Mr. Warnke explained that the City Attorney suggested to the Planning Staff that the city collect funds on all of the acreage that has been calculated for the SID.
The applicant explained that conditions number two and three may not be relevant at this time.  The applicant stated that the developable acreage within the SID is being redefined.  The applicant said that it was originally based upon the master plan which was a rough estimate of developable verses undevelopable and that extensive study has been done by Epic Engineering with all of the attorneys and financial advisors to determine what is developable and what is not.

Discussion took place regarding the transportation corridor.  Mr. Warnke explained that the transportation corridor would need to transfer back into Pony Express.
Mr. Malone asked what would keep the traffic from coming down onto Pony Express Parkway.
Mr. Walker explained that having a major collector road come down over to airport road would divert the traffic because it would be quicker for residents to travel that road out to SR 73 rather than come down to Pony Express Parkway.

Mr. Walker asked that the developer would be willing to comply with one of two things, that the roads have capacity for two hundred and eighty lots or, be willing to ensure that there will be another major access into the development from the south.   
MOTION:
Rich Steinkopf moved that the Planning Commission approve The Ranches Master Development Amendment subject to the following conditions:
1. That the Applicant submits evidence that they are the owners or authorized agent of the property owners.

2. That the Special Improvement District (SID) ordinance be amended to show the correct developable acreage that would now be assessed.  

3. That the Applicant still pays the SID payment on the .4 acre parcel that is being transferred from Point Lookout to the Inspiration Point Open Space.  The City Attorney has advised that the City needs to collect funds on all the acreage that was calculated for the SID.  

4. That there is some evidence that the Alpine School District has found an alternative location for the school.  That the Developer considers reserving a portion of the property for church sites.

5. That The Ranches is in compliance with their Master Development Agreement and dedicate over the following parcels of land:

a. Rush Valley Plat D (Storm Drain Pond)

b. Smith Ranch Road

c. Pony Express Parkway

d. Bud Evans Trailway

e. Glen Smith Trailway
6.
That after 200 homes have been approved for platting in the Lone Tree subdivision that a traffic study be performed by a traffic engineer regarding the need for an additional collector road to service the Lone Tree subdivision.

7.
That there will be five lots in Spring Valley added to Spring Valley and one lot be added to the Mt. Airey subdivision which will be a new plat.
Chris Kemp seconded the motion.  Ayes: 4, Nays: 0.  Motion Passed.
C. Spring Valley, Plat C, Preliminary Plat
Shawn Warnke explained that a traffic study would need to be done on the intersection.  Mr. Warnke said that they would like to have the Fire Chief approve the cul-de-sacs to make sure that there is adequate room to turn around.  Entry way along Olympic road, showing building on l plat changes in relations to development changes

Mr. Warnke stated that this item was on the agenda for a public hearing only because the zoning change needs to be approved before the Planning Commission can take action and approve the preliminary plat.

Mr. Kirkland explained to the Commission that in a previous Development Review Committee that the City had proposed that he upgrade the street lights to a collector road type street light and that the City would reimburse him through impact fees later.  Mr. Kirkland explained that this proposal was fine but that he was unable at the time to do so because he had already taken out a loan for this project and the loan amount would not be sufficient enough to cover an upgrade of the street lights.
Mr. Walker explained that to help with the cost the City suggested re-evaluating the street lights within the existing plan to lower the cost.
Mr. Warnke stated that street lights would definitely need to be placed at the intersections.

Mr. Warnke explained that the zone change would need to be approved before any action could be taken on the preliminary plat.

Tom Maher opened the public hearing at 8:45 p.m.

Mr. Kirkland explained to the Commission that he had worked with Mr. Lenhard and the builders and that the rear of the homes have been designed well.  Mr. Kirkland stated that all fencing would be completed and that nothing would be left to the home owners.  Mr. Kirkland explained that all perimeter fencing would be done up front with the development and that each unit will have its own backyard fencing.  Mr. Kirkland also stated that the only units that didn’t get full backyard fencing were the homes that their backyards faced towards the golf course.  
Tom Maher closed the public hearing at 8:49 p.m.

Rich Steinkopf asked who would be doing the maintenance.
The developer explained that this point in time all yards and maintenance work would be done by the H.O.A.
MOTION:
There is no recommendation to approve this project until after the property has been rezoned.  The following changes are recommended for the Spring Valley C Preliminary Plat: 

1. STREET LIGHTS.  That street lights are installed along Mt. Airey Drive.

2. INTERSECTION ANALYSIS.  That the applicant submits an intersection analysis of the T- intersection.

3. BACKYARDS.  That backyards and fencing are identified.  That the irregular property lines and backyard areas (lots 83, 84, & 85) are amended.

4. SITE PLAN.  That a site plan application is submitted. 

5. ENTRY MONUMENT.  That an entryway monument be installed on Olympic Road.

6. ORIENTATION.  That lots 86 and 87 be oriented towards Prairie Dunes Way.

7. BACKYARD RESTRICTIONS.  That there are strict CC&Rs for the backyards along Mt. Airey Drive.

8. SCALE.  There seems to be a different scale on the landscaping plan versus the plat.  The landscaping plan looks to be more open versus the plat.

9. DRIVEWAY LENGTHS.  That the driveway lengths be identified on the plan (this will be accomplished with showing building envelopes).

10. UTILITY CONNECTIONS.  That the utility connections onto Mt. Airey Drive be shown along with cut areas.

11. PLAT CHANGES.  That county book and page records be called out on the plat.  That the final plat includes the total number of lots on the tab table.  That the final plat includes a title block that conforms with 5.4.1.1.1 and 5.4.1.1.2 of the Development Code.  That the Planning Commission signature block be removed. That the entry street has a street name (the landscaping plans show this street as “Olympic Drive”). That the building envelopes be shown on the plat as required by 5.4.1.1.20.

12. OPEN SPACE.  What is the term “open space” called out in the tab table?  Is it the property that surrounds the homes?  Perhaps this should be identified as “common areas”

13. CUL-DE-SAC.  That the cul-de-sacs receive approval by the Fire Chief & City Engineer.

14. STREET TREES.  That street trees be installed along this collector street road as required by Section 7.8 of the Development Code.

15. NEIGBORHOOD PARK.  That this project contributes to the neighborhood park requirements.  

16. DRY UTILITY PLANS.  That dry utility plans are approved.  

D. Future Land Use and Transportation Corridor Plan Map Amendment, General Plan- Public Hearing
Mr. Lenhard explained that the City Council is currently processing an annexation of five parcels totaling approximately 511 acres of land north of S.R. 73 and to the east of the Meadow Ranch subdivision.  The General Plan would be amended to include transportation corridors and future land use classification for these parcels.

Mr. Warnke explained that the public hearing was conducted and the annexation application was certified by the City Council which then allows for the Planning Commission to move forward and make a recommended motion.
Tom Maher opened the public hearing.

Tom Maher closed the public hearing.

MOTION:
Rich Steinkopf moved that the Planning Commission recommend to the City Council that the City’s Future Land Use and Transportation Corridor Plan Map be amended to include the parcels of the Talon Cove Annexation.  Two transportation corridors that align with the intersections of the Ranches Parkway and Mt. Airey Drive are extended northward.  Acquisition of these corridors is necessary for the successful development of the property.  The future land uses should be classified as: rural residential transitioning from Meadow Ranch east to mixed use residential, and mixed use commercial on property that borders SR 73 as shown in the staff report.

Chris Kemp seconded the motion.  Ayes: 4, Nays: 0.  Motion Passed.
E. Tuscany Sign Permit Application, Action Item 

Mr. Warnke explained that this item was an application from Tuscany Homes to put five directional ladder signs in.

Mr. Warnke explained that the ordinance allows for individuals to come in, put the sign in an instead of entering into a reimbursement agreement they would sub lease the slots.

Mr. Warnke told the Commission that once the new code is adopted the Ranches would have to comply with the new code which included their own signs.

David Adams told the Commission that he had talked with the Ranches about putting his sign on some of the ladder signs that already exist.  Mr. Adams explained that it took a while but the Ranches have agreed to let him do so.
Mr. Adams explained that his only concern was with a developer owning a sign was if a car hit a sign would there be any liability insurance covered by the City.
Mr. Warnke explained that there is an insurance policy that is written with the agreement.  Mr. Warnke explained that the agreement that he had read was about seven to eight pages long and that the insurance was an element of it.

Mr. Warnke explained that the Staff looks at what would be reasonable as far as spacing is concerned so that the signs are not all bunched together in one area.
Chris Kemp asked who would set the costs and what they would be.

Mr. Warnke explained that the cost was still being worked out and that it could cost anywhere from one to two thousand dollars.  Mr. Warnke stated that this would not be a money making business.

MOTION:
Rich Steinkopf moved that the Planning Commission recommend approval of the Tuscany Sign Permit Application to the City Council subject to the following conditions:
1. That Tuscany Homes is allowed to place a sign insert on the existing ladder signs of The Ranches.  

2. That all signage is constructed in accordance to the dimensions specified in Title 1, Chapter 15 of the City’s new Development Code (see Schematic 15.1- Shoulder Signage and Sections 15.8.1.1 Shoulder Signage).  

3. That the signage is similar in color (earth tones) to that of the signs in The Ranches area.

4. That the sign lease fees are paid in full- $300 per sign per year.

5. That the Planning Department identifies the exact locations with the applicant prior to installation (so that clear vision triangles are observed etc.). 

6. That the City Council approves the lease agreement specifying copy control, maintenance, time frames, and mechanics’ liens.

Chris Kemp Seconded the motion.  Ayes: 4, Nays: 0.  Motion Passed.

6.
Adjournment


Tom Maher adjourned the meeting at 8:30 p.m.
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